
 

 

 Sperry Park Committee  
July 28, 2020, 5:00 pm 

Held via Zoom Teleconference 
Recording available: 

https://bit.ly/SperryParkMtg07-28-20 
 

Meeting Minutes 
 
 
Committee members in attendance: John Adamovich, A.J. Cappiello, Sheila McCreven, Chris Burr-
Bahner (joined the meeting at 5:07pm). Committee members absent: Jane Shernow, Mike Walter. 

Chairman John Adamovich called the meeting to order at 5:00 pm.  

The committee discussed its purpose and role, as they pertain to potential needs of the Park. John 
provided an update on recent activity at the Park and the committee discussed the rules of the Park 
as described in the 1982 CUPOP Survey of Publicly Owned Property (attached pages).  

John also shared information about the recent action by the Town to close the Park until September 
2020 to ensure the safety of the public in light of the current COVID-19 pandemic requirements for 
social distancing. 

The committee discussed the need for additional, permanent signage. Sheila will check with the 
Town Attorney regarding updated wording for signs and gather information to help inform 
discussion about this at the next meeting of the committee. 

The committee also discussed oversight and whether it might be beneficial to require a permit for 
use of the Park by non-Woodbridge residents. It also discussed a potential future request for 
increased police patrolling at the Park to ensure the rules are being properly enforced to the fullest 
extent possible. A.J. will gather information to help inform discussion about this at the next meeting 
of the committee. 

The committee discussed the availability of funding and it was noted that according to the CUPOP 
summary, the Rollin C. Newton Memorial Fund was established in 1958, the income from which is 
intended for the maintenance of Sperry Park. Sheila will check about the availability of these funds. 

The committee discussed next steps and consensus emerged that the committee should select a 
meeting date in August 2020 so decisions about the Park can be made before September. Potential 
dates will be circulated by email and the chosen meeting date will be noticed on the Town website, 
to take place by Zoom teleconference.  

At that meeting the committee will take up the question referred to it by the Board of Selectmen at 
its November 2019 meeting regarding the Regional Water Authority request that the Sperry Road 
gates be closed year-round due to illegal dumping of garbage on the road and in the parking lot of 
the Park. 

On a motion by Sheila, seconded by A.J., the committee voted unanimously to adjourn its meeting 
at 5:17 pm. 
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• 

• 

SPERRY PARK and HENRY C. HICKOX MEMJRIAL PARK 

SPERRY ROAD 

Acquisition 

The properties for the two adjacent parks were acquired 
for park purposes in two separate deeds. The first for "four 
acres, more or less," was for "that portion of the 'Sperry 
Farm' known as the 'Home Lo.t'" in a quit claim deed from 
"Nehemiah D. Sperry, E. Knight Sperry, and Harriet S. Miller, 
all of New Haven, Connecticut, and Andrew J. Ramsdell, 
L. Atlanta Ramsdell, and G. Louise McIntosh of the Burrough
of Brooklyn in the City of Greater New York"; the deed was
dated September 28, 1907 and recorded on the same date in
volume 27, pages 121-122. The second was for one acre, more
or less, to be known as the "Henry C. Hickox Memorial Park"
in a quit claim deed from "Elbert C. Ford, Executor of the
Will of Charles H. Ford, late of Woodbridge, now deceased,
whose estate is now in probate in the Probate Court for the
District of New Haven and Nellie R. Canfield Ford, both of
the Town of Woodbridge"; the date of the deed was February 12,
1955, and it was recorded on July 5, 1955 in volume 57,
pages,47-48. According to a Probate record of October 2, 1907,
recorded on October 14, 1907 in volume 28, page 138, Charles
N. Ford and Nellie R. Canfield Ford had previously inherited
eighty acres from Henry C. Hickox. A third quit claim deed
for the same Hickox property "from Elbert C. Ford, Anna F.
Pease and Elsie H. Ford, all of the Town of Woodbridge, •• being
all of the children of Charles H. Ford, late of Woodbridge,
now deceased," was dated February 12, 19 55 and recorded on
July 5, 1955 in volume 57, pages 52-53.

The Town's title to the land south and west of the 
Sargent River has long been disputed by the New Haven Water 
Company. The Water Company has a warranty deed to three 
pieces of land from Elizur B. Doolittle, dated May 23, 1902 
and recorded on August 11, 1902 in volume 25, page 265. The 
second of the pieces was for seven acres "known as Wintergreen 
Hill and bounded ..• East by land of the said Water Company 
and Sargents River, North on Sargents River, and the Road 
running up to a Bridge, West on the Highway." Mr. Doolittle 
had previously in 1891 acquired two pieces of land from 

"Nehemiah D. Sperry, E. Knight Sperry, Eugene S. Miller and 
Harriet A. Miller, all of the City of New Haven ... and Andrew 
J. Ramsdell, L. Atlanta Ramsdell and G. Louise Ramsdell of
the City of Brooklyn in the State of New York" in a quit claim
deed, dated April 6, 1891 and recorded on April 24, 1891 in
volume 24, page 376. The second of these pieces was "bounded
North and East by Sergents River and land formerly of Uriah
Clinton". Three affadavits by town citizens of that time
have seriously questioned the accuracy of the Doolittle deed
to the New Haven Water Company claiming that the 'Home Lot'
of the 'Sperry Farm' was always considered to be on both
sides of the River, and was not included nor intended to be
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